THE BELLINGHAM PRACTICE  
NEWSLETTER – SPRING 2013

[image: image1.wmf]
NEW TEAM MEMBERS

Dr Sadiya Chaudhry  joined the team at the start of February for a 6 month placement as her final placement in her training to be a General Practitioner.  Her other placements on this scheme have included 6 month hospital posts in Care of the Elderly, Accident & Emergency, Respiratory Medicine, Psychiatry, palliative care  & placements at GP practices in Benwell and Gateshead.
Anna Winton has joined us as Practice Nurse on Wednesday and Friday.

Dawn Banks, Practice Nurse has reduced her hours and is now working at the practice on Monday, Tuesday and Thursday.  
Joanne Wilkins  has joined the Community Nursing team
CARE QUALITY COMMISSION

The practice is now registered with the Care Quality Commission.   The CQC is the independent regulator of all heath and adult social care in England.  New legislation requires all primary medical services of general practice to be registered by April 2013. 

The practice must comply with 16 “essential standards” of quality and safety which focus on the outcomes that patients should expect when they use our services.
· Respecting & involving people who use service

· Consent to care & treatment

· Care & welfare of people who use services

· Meeting nutritional needs

· Cooperating with other providers

· Safeguarding patients (children & adults) from abuse

· Cleanliness & infection  control

· Management of medicines

· Safety & suitability of premises

· Safety, availability & suitability of equipment

· Requirements relating to workers

· Staffing

· Supporting workers

· Assessing & monitoring quality of service provision

· Complaints

· Records 

NEW SERVICES AVAILABLE AT BELLINGHAM SURGERY

Support Planners are now available at a monthly session at Bellingham surgery.  They can also do home visits

Support planners can help adults who have  a disability or illness, older people and carers to:

· find information and advice about benefits

· sign post to local services to reduce social isolation

· provide advice on availability of social care

· help clients to contact services/charities who offer support for their disability/illness. 

· provide advice to people who receive social care funding on how this can be spent

 

The aim of this service is to help to support patients & help them to maintain their independence.  Please speak to a member of staff if you would like to book an appointment at Bellingham, or a home visit.  The next planned session at Bellingham will be on Tuesday 9th April 
HEARING AID SUPPORT SERVICES

Anne Shilton from Action on Hearing Loss is running a monthly clinic at Bellingham Surgery to help with maintenance of NHS hearing aids.  This will be on the 2nd Monday each month  10.30 – 12.30.

She will be able to:

· Provide new batteries or tubing for NHS hearing aids

· Give advice on how to look after and fit your aids & keep them working to their full potential.

She will not be able to test your hearing and can only help with NHS provided hearing aids. 

If you would find this useful (rather than travelling to Hexham) please book an appointment with our receptionist  (01434 220203)
The next session is on Monday 8th April, followed by 13 May, 10 June & 8 July.

APRIL 2013 sees the introduction of many changes in the NHS:
NHS 111
A new service called NHS 111 is being launched across the North East area on Tuesday 2nd April 2013.  The new service is being introduced to make it easier for people to access local health services when they have an urgent need.  It will provide a simple, free to call, easy to remember number (111) that is available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.

NHS 111 service will replace the current out of hours (NDUC) telephone number and also NHS Direct.

When you ring  111  the call will be answered by a team of fully trained call advisers, who will ask questions to assess the symptoms and give appropriate healthcare advice or direct you to the local service that can help you best.  Depending on the reason for calling and when the call is made this may be:



Telephone advice 








GP in hours service (ie Bellingham Surgery) 




GP out of hours service (NDUC) 






District Nurses


Midwife


Pharmacy


A&E


999

Calls to NHS 111 are free from landlines and mobile phones.

The introduction of NHS 111 is part of wider revisions to the urgent care system to deliver a 24/7 service that ensures people receive the right care, from the right person, in the right place, at the right time.




NHS NORTHUMBERLAND CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP (NCCG) is the new clinically-led NHS organisation which will be responsible for the planning and purchasing of Northumberland’s healthcare and health services will take on their new role from next week.
From April 1, NHS Northumberland Clinical Commissioning Group, led by family doctors and other medical staff,  will become a new legal body with a budget of around £410 million to invest in local hospital and community health services for the benefit of the people of Northumberland.

The NCCG represents 46 GP practices, who work in four localities across the county representing 330,000 patients. The localities are the North – covering the Berwick area, the West – covering west Northumberland and Tyne Valley, Blyth Valley – covering south east Northumberland including Cramlington and Central – covering Morpeth and Ashington.

Dr Alistair Blair, Northumberland GP and chief clinical officer for NHS Northumberland CCG, said: “A key commitment is the way we engage patients, the public, medical staff and Northumberland County Council and the community and voluntary sector in important decisions about how we improve healthcare and health services for the benefit for the people of Northumberland.

“We’re really excited to be taking on our new role, and as doctors, nurses and other medical professions working across different parts of the local NHS, we have close relationships with patients. This means we are in a good place to know the healthcare and health services which are needed to further improve the health of the local population.”

Bellingham is located in the West Locality which covers practices from Ponteland to Haltwhistle & has participated in monthly Locality meetings for several years now.  There is also a quarterly Patient Forum meeting for the locality, attended by a patient representative from each practice. 

New  “locality leads”  for key clinical areas for NCCG have been appointed as follows:
Locality Director – David Shovlin (GP Burnbrae, Hexham)

Unplanned care – Andy Sewart  (GP at Bellingham)
End of life care -  Graine Rapier  (Nurse Practitioner at Bellingham /Community Matron at Humshaugh/Wark and Bellingham) 
Public Health & Prevention – Anne Grieve (Practice Manager at Allendale)

Long Term Conditions – Lou Shearer (Nurse Practitioner Humshaugh/Wark)

Planned Care – James Young (PM at White Medical Group, Ponteland)
In preparation for their new role the NCCG has been working on a number of projects throughout 2012/13 – these include
· The Northumberland Frail Elderly Pathway – working in collaboratively with Community Nursing teams, Social Care & local hospitals  to identify patients who are at high risk of hospital admission to try to prevent avoidable admissions 

· Trying to avoid inappropriate A&E attendances by encouraging patients to attend their GP surgeries for minor injuries and booking appointments with the GP out of hours service at night and at weekends rather than attending A&E with problems that are not emergencies. 
· Monitoring North East Ambulance response times, which are not meeting targets in rural  Northumberland and Cramlington. 

We will keep you informed about NCCG in future newsletters.  Please ask if there is any particular information you would like to know about.  
PRACTICE APPOINTMENTS 
During 2012 we introduced some changes to try to improve appointment availability
Emergency appointments – for patients who NEED  to have a  same day appointment.  If you request a same day appointment you will be asked if it is an emergency.  If  you do not need an appointment on that day you will be asked to book a routine appointment.  
If there are no emergency appointments left when you call, the receptionist will ask for some information about why you need an appointment and will inform the doctors.  A doctor will call you back to assess the urgency of your problem and decide when you need to be seen.  It is important that we have correct telephone contact details so that the doctor can contact you easily.  
Routine appointments which can be booked well in advance with the doctor of your choice.
If you need to discuss several issues please book a double appointment. 
Telephone appointments – sometimes you just need to talk to the doctor rather than have a consultation or home visit. The doctors have telephone consultations which you can pre-book on the following days: 

Dr Thompson

Monday

11.30 – 12.10

Dr Gray 


Thursday 

12.00 – 12.40

Dr Sewart


Friday   

12.00 – 12.40

Appointment reminders by text
In order to reduce the number of DNAs (did not attends)  our appointment system is now sending automatic texts reminders at 1pm to remind you of an appointment the following day.  If  would like to use this service please check that we have your current mobile phone number on your records.   It is important that you notify us if you change your mobile phone number.

If you would prefer to opt out of this facility can you please let us know and we will amend your records.

Request for help – cancelling appointments
Could you please let us know if you are unable to attend an appointment so that we are able to allocate the appointment to another patient & also so that we can re-arrange your appointment to a more convenient day & time.  This will help to improve the availability of appointments for all patients as it is impossible to re-book appointment slots when a patient does not inform us in advance that they will not be attending.

We have been monitoring DNA rates throughout the year and we are pleased that that this is improving – in summer 2012 we were experiencing over 20 missed appointments every week – in February this had improved to between 11 & 14.  We have been reporting this in the waiting room.   
Booking appointments via practice website 
If you would like to book routine GP appointments using our website please contact the practice to register for SystmOne Online bookings. 

Unfortunately it is not possible to book nurses/health care assistants appointments on line because of the different amount of time that needs to be allocated for different procedures (eg routine bloods 10 minutes, cervical smears 30 minutes, smoking cessation 20 minutes) and because of the skill mix within the team (different  team members do different procedures) 
Pathology Lab courier service
The courier picks up samples for delivery to the Pathology Lab at 3pm – this is why we need to book appointments for blood tests before 2.45pm. If  a blood or urine sample is taken after this time and has to wait until the following day to go to the lab the test result may be affected. 

PLEASE REMEMBER TO CHECK  IN  BEFORE YOU TAKE A SEAT

If you do not check in the doctor or nurse will not know that you are waiting and you may miss your appointment.

You can either use the touch screen to let us know you have arrived – this will be quicker for you when the receptionist is busy on the phone or dealing with other patients – or you can see the receptionist to let her know that you have arrived.

DEALING WITH EMERGENCIES

We try our best to run to time for doctor and nurses appointments but we do encounter delays from time to time.   This is usually because we have had to deal with an emergency such as an urgent home visit or a patient who comes to the surgery with symptoms that have to be dealt with urgently (eg chest pain, symptoms of having a stroke or a minor injury).    Because of our distance from hospital we do have to deal with quite a number of emergency situations.  The Community Paramedics assist whenever they can,  but they may already be out dealing with a 999 call.   

If delays are arising we will keep you informed – you can either continue to wait for the doctor or nurse to become available or you may wish to re-book your appointment for another time.
Thursday afternoons – practice education and training
On Thursday afternoon we close between 1.30 and 4pm to protect time for  staff education and training.  During recent training events we have been disrupted on many occasions for non-urgent matters and would like to ask that you respect our need to protect this time in order to meet our mandatory training requirements and hold education events to extend team knowledge and skills.

The practice reopens at 4pm – many other practices in the county do not re-open on Thursday afternoons and have emergency cover for the rest of the day. 

The Bellingham Practice:  Patient Participation Group 

Action Plan 2012 2013 

Over the last 12 months we have addressed last years Patient Participation/Patient Survey Action Plan and also developed a survey for this year.  Once the survey was completed we reviewed the results and formed an action plan for the coming year, this was then reviewed by the practice team.

Practice Participation meetings were held October 2012 and March 2013.  Practice meeting was held March 2013
	Pre survey 
	Detail
	Action required
	Who/When
	Outcomes

	The Website
	We discussed the good and bad points. The repeat prescriptions request section was thought not to be as user friendly as it could be.
	Jayne Reed to investigate this with the My Surgery Website support.  Jayne may need to speak to the member of the group to get more information
	Jayne Reed by January 2013
	The website designers have in fact made some changes within the prescription request field that have addressed the problems. So this is now resolved

	
	
	Promote the website particularly booking doctors appointments.
	All the team- newsletters, practice brochure, waiting room – ongoing

New patient questionnaires updated to include question for new patients.
	

	Obesity management
	Within the patient group the subject of Obesity within the practice population was raised and how we were tackling this problem.
	While we do see patients for weight management the practice will look at ways of engaging patients for obesity issues.  

Further discussion at the patient survey review meeting and it was felt that we should certainly look at different ways of engaging with patient regarding weight management
	Jayne Reed to discuss with nursing team.

Jayne Reed has spoken to the dietician who would be happy in principle to be involved with this

Jayne Reed to contact the website design people to see if we can get a similar set up as the young people email arrangement to establish a support mechanism for patients trying to lose weight. 
	

	North East Ambulance Service
	Within the patient group the issue was raised about the response times for ambulances requested for emergency admissions. 
	As a practice we need to encourage patients to let us know if they experience ambulance delays so that we can take this up with North East Ambulance Service
	All the team- newsletters, practice brochure, waiting room - ongoing
	

	North East Ambulance Service
	Development of access to paramedics for minor injuries outside surgery hours
	Jayne Reed to investigate this with the paramedic team leader and north east ambulance
	Jayne Reed/paramedic team leader. Ongoing
	March 2013 Darrell Jackson to raise with the ambulance service.  He will attend the next patient participation to feedback responses

	Carers
	Within the patient participation we recognised the valuable role of carers within our community.  We were able to get an insight into this role by members of the group.

Look how this group of patients can be better supported 
	Within the clinical commissioning group this has been identified as an area for special attention.  Jayne Reed will pay particular attention to any developments in this area and feedback to the group appropriately
	Jayne Reed to report any developments to group and raise awareness of any changes on the website, newsletters and in the waiting room.- Ongoing

Jayne Reed has regular contact with Jayne Povey from Carers North East   who regularly updates any developments. Ongoing
	Jayne Povey or Trish Ashford to attend next patient participation group

	Carers
	To look at support for carers who are caring for patients who require regular transportation to hospital.  To look at how this impacts on the financially and emotionally 
	Establish via Carers North East what is available currently and feedback to the group.

At the PP meeting in march 2013 we discussed Tynedale hospice transport system, but as this is a charity, overwhelming them needs to be considered. 
	Jayne Reed to contact Jayne Povey.
	Jayne Reed spoke to Carers North East who are going to pull together information for our website and newsletter. They will also be happy to attend our next patient participation group meeting.

	Commissioning 
	How we keep patients patient’s  informed of developments.
	It was agreed that Helen Patterson would keep the patient participation group up to date with developments.  Information will also be available on the website and be in the practice newsletter.
	Helen Patterson- ongoing
	

	Life Channel
	Unwell epileptic patients may struggle with this.  Flickering lights are a problem.
	To be discussed by partners initially
	
	Discussed 28/11/2012 at partners meeting, Survey suggests that the Life Channel is a success

Discussion at PP meeting in March 2013- There are chairs in the waiting room were you are not directly looking at the life channel.  

HP to create notice for waiting room 

	Rural Practice Issues
	Discussion at   March 2013 meeting around how we manage the vast practice area we have and if we are financial compensated for this. 
	The March 2013 patient participation meeting felt that they would like more information about  the financial situation within the practice specifically dealing with the vast practice area we cover and the financial implications of this 
	Practice Patient Participation Group.  2013 -2014 

Practice staff- Helen Patterson and Jayne Reed
	

	Care Quality Commission (CQC)
	Discussed at the October meeting. Outlining the role CQC has within the practice
	The practice aims to keep the Patient Participation Group up to date with the progress of CQC, enlisting input from the group where appropriate
	This will become a standing item on the agenda for the patient participation group. Particularly focusing on the areas pertaining to patient involvement. 
	


If you would be interested in joining the patient involvement group please pick up a leaflet from reception or contact Jayne Reed at the practice, or by email on jayne.reed2@nhs.net

MEDICAL STUDENTS

The Bellingham Practice has been a training practice for a long time.  In 2010 we were able to build the practice extension because we received a large grant to enable us to expand our training capacity.  Since then we have been able to have more medical students on teaching placement.

Between August 2012 and February 2013 we had 7 final year medical students from Imperial College in London and 2 from Newcastle University on placement for 3 weeks each at the practice.  From January until  July 2013 we have 2  3rd year medical students from Newcastle University here on alternate Wednesdays.
We are very grateful to all patients who have either agreed to have a medical student sitting in during their appointment,  or have had a supervised appointment with a medical student,  for helping  with medical student teaching. It is a really important part of their training and they learn so much from their contact with patients.
We have recently conducted a survey of patients who had teaching appointments with the last 2 medical students from Imperial College.  To date we have received 27 responses and the results are as follows:

Before talking to or being examined by the medical student 
I was asked if 

I would agree to this








Yes 27

No 26




Before talking to or being examined by the medical student someone 

explained to me what was going to happen





Yes 26

No 1

I was treated with respect by the student




Definitely 27

I was treated with respect by the teacher




Definitely 26
More or less  1

I felt at ease during the teaching session




Definitely 26
More or less  1

I experienced discomfort/distress as a result of my contact with

the student








No  27

I was asked about things I was not happy to discuss with the student
No 26
   
No reply  1

Was there anything you would have liked to discuss with the teacher

about your problem/medical condition after the teaching


Yes 2,  No 24,  No reply 1

For the 2 patients who said yes to this question, they added the comments:

- I spoke with the teacher after seeing the student

- Was given any advice or treatment for the condition I came in to discuss

Do you have any suggestions for improving these teaching sessions from

the patient’s point of view






No 26, 

No reply 1

Would you be willing to take part in the teaching again?


Yes 25  No 1
No reply 1

We are very pleased with this positive feedback about the teaching sessions with medical students.

We are hoping to have students on placement with us later in 2013 from both Imperial College 

and Newcastle and plan to request patient feedback about this again.

SAFEGUARDING CHILDREN AND ADULTS
What to do if you are worried about a child or young person
Children and young people have the right to grow up safe from harm or abuse. If you think a child or young person is being abused or mistreated or you have concerns about the safety or welfare of a child or young person, you must contact your local Social Care Team on 01434 603 582 , or the Out of Hours contact number which is 0845 600 5252.
 All concerns about children and young people are treated seriously and in confidence. Your name will not be given to anyone else without your permission.

 Most people feel anxious about making a referral about a child to social workers, mainly because they do not want to make a mistake or make things worse. It is always best to get advice and be wrong than do nothing and allow a child to be harmed. 

Talking through your concerns can help clarify whether there is something to be worried about or not - don't think 'what if I am wrong?' - think 'what if I am right?'
Safeguarding Adults 

Abuse and neglect are each a violation of a person’s human and civil rights.  Sometimes abuse and neglect can result in serious harm and even death. 
 What is Abuse?

· is the misuse of power by one person over another 

· could consist of a single or repeated acts 

· it might be physical, verbal, sexual, psychological, financial, institutional or discriminatory 

· it might happen when an adult at risk is persuaded to take part in a financial agreement or sexual act that they do not or cannot consent to 

· it might be that an adult at risk is given too much medication so they find things difficult to do, or they are restrained in a chair or locked in a room to make things easier for the people who are supposed to be caring for them 

 What is Neglect?

· it can prevent someone who is dependent on others for their basic needs from exercising choice and control over their lives 

· it can cause physical and emotional harm 

· it undermines a person’s dignity 

· it can be deliberate or unintentional 

 Abuse and neglect can happen anywhere – in a person’s own home, in care homes and living schemes, in hospitals, in colleges and even in public places. Abuse can be carried out by anyone.

If you suspect a neighbour, friend or family member is being neglected or abused, or you need help yourself 
please telephone Adult Services on 01670 536 400

For outside of office hours and at weekends call 0845 600 5252 

If you can’t make the call, tell someone you can trust and they can report it for you.

If there is immediate danger call 999 before calling Adult Services 

There is a lot of information about  safeguarding children and adults on the Northumberland County Council website. 

